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In towns it is impossible to prevent men from assembling, getting
excited together and forming sudden passionate resolves. Towns are
like great meeting houses with all the inhabitants as members. In them
the people wield immense influence over their magistrates and often
carry their desires into execution without intermediaries.

—Alexis de Tocqueville

hese words, published in 1835 by Alexis de Tocqueville in the book
American Democracy, were intended as an observation on the importance
of the right of assembly to a citizen's ability to directly in?uence
the political process.1 However, the ability to "carry their desires
into execution" has a potentially ominous connotation in a
post-September 11 environment where a concern for security and public
safety is paramount. If, for example, the desire to be carried into
execution is to "affect the conduct of a government by mass
destruction," then it quali?es as an act of terrorism that law
enforcement is charged with preventing.2 An event, activity, or
meeting having political, ideological, or social signi?cance might
hold an equal attraction to a peaceful protestor as it would to a
potential terrorist or anarchist. Thus, the dilemma, long faced by law
enforcement but now exacerbated by the omnipresent threat of
terrorism, is how to effectively exercise control over such events,
which often involve large gatherings of people, in the interest of
preserving public order and safety without trammeling the First
Amendment rights of protesters. This article examines how courts have
recently reconciled security-based restrictions with the right to
protest.

The Right of Public Protest
Freedom of speech and the right of the people peaceably to assemble
are speci?cally guaranteed by the First Amendment to the U.S.
Constitution.3 Protest activity falls squarely within the First
Amendment's guarantees of freedom of speech and assembly.4 The right
to protest is most highly protected when assembly for purposes of
expression takes place on property that, by law or tradition, has been
given the status of a public forum, such as public streets, sidewalks,
and parks, rather than on property that has been limited to some other
governmental use.5 Nevertheless, it is well settled that the First



Amendment does not guarantee unlimited access to government property
for expressive purposes. Because expressive conduct occurring in
public places, by its very nature, may con?ict with other pursuits of
the general population within that space, the need to balance
competing interests in this area has long been recognized.6 The U.S.
Supreme Court itself has noted that "courts have for years grappled
with the claims of the right to disseminate ideas in public places as
against claims of an effective power in government to keep the peace
and protect other interests of a civilized community."7

Accordingly, although protest activity in public places is protected
by the Constitution as free speech, it is afforded less protection
than other forms of expression that do not involve conduct.8
Individuals who communicate ideas by conduct, such as participating in
a protest march, have less protection than those who communicate ideas
by "pure speech," such as speaking or publishing. Indeed, the terms
speech plus and expressive conduct are used to describe public
demonstrations that involve the communication of political, economic,
or social viewpoints by means of picketing, marching, distributing
lea?ets, addressing publicly assembled audiences, soliciting
door-to-door, or other forms of protest.9 The expression of ideas in a
manner that neither threatens public safety nor undermines respect for
the rule of law is afforded comprehensive protection under the First
Amendment. When speech does not involve aggressive disruptive action
or group demonstrations, it is almost always protected from government
regulation.10 Conduct, however, is subject to reasonable regulation by
the government even though intertwined with expression and
association.11 Demonstration routes, for instance, sometimes must be
altered to account for the requirements of traf?c or pedestrian ?ow.12
People have a constitutional right to march in a protest but not with
noisy bull horns at 4 a.m. in a residential neighborhood.13 In
regulating expressive conduct, the government is not permitted to
completely close all avenues for public protest or to restrict access
to public forums based on considerations of the content of the message
or viewpoint of the speaker.14

Government restriction of expressive activity imposed in advance of
its occurrence raises the specter of a prohibited form of content or
viewpoint discrimination known as a "prior restraint" on speech.15
Concerns over prior restraints relate primarily to government
restrictions on speech that result in censorship.16 Although the U.S.
Supreme Court has indicated that "any system of prior restraints of
expression comes to this Court bearing a heavy presumption against its
constitutional validity," it has consistently refused to characterize
government restriction of protest activity as a prior restraint.17



Restrictions imposed on expressive conduct must not operate as a form
of censorship. Therefore, when imposing restrictions on protest
activity, the government is not permitted to discriminate based on the
content or viewpoint of the demonstrators and must allow for adequate
alternative means of expression. A complete ban on protest activity
that effectively silenced dissent in a public forum would be a
presumptively unconstitutional prior restraint on speech and,
accordingly, is rarely encountered in actual practice.18 Much more
commonly presented are government efforts to regulate protest activity
through a permitting or licensing process whereby of?cials are put on
notice of the planned activity and then seek to impose an alternative
date or time or a different location or route than that requested by
the organizers of the protest.19

Time, Place, and Manner Restrictions
(c) Mark C. Ide

Where government restrictions are not based on censorship of the
viewpoint of the protestors, courts employ the First Amendment
doctrine of time, place, and manner to balance the right to protest
against competing governmental interests served by the enforcement of
content-neutral restrictions.20 In differentiating between
content-based and content-neutral restrictions on the right to public
protest, the U.S. Supreme Court has held that "[t]he principal inquiry
in determining content neutrality, in speech cases generally and in
time place or manner cases in particular is whether the government has
adopted a regulation of speech because of disagreement with the
message it conveys."21 A fundamental principle behind content analysis
is that "government may not grant the use of a forum to people whose
views it ?nds acceptable, but deny use to those wishing to express
less favored or more controversial views."22 Even given that protest
activity is expressive conduct, courts take a categorical approach to
the question of conduct versus content regulation. In assessing
whether a government restriction is content neutral, courts look at
the literal language of the restriction, rather than delving into
questions of any hidden motive to suppress speech; stated another way,
"whether a statute is content neutral or content based is something
that can be determined on the face of it; if the statute describes
speech by content then it is content based."23

Time, place, and manner restrictions do not target speech based on
content, and, to stand up in court, they must be applied in a
content-neutral manner. The U.S. Supreme Court has developed a
four-part test to determine the constitutional validity of time,
place, and manner regulation of expressive conduct in a public forum.



1) The regulation must serve an important government interest (e.g.,
public safety).

2) The government interest served by the regulation must be unrelated
to the suppression of a particular message (i.e., content neutral).

3) The regulation must be narrowly tailored to serve the government's interest.

4) The regulation must leave open ample alternative means for
communicating the message.24

All four of these requirements must be satis?ed to survive a
constitutional challenge, and failure to satisfy even one will render
the restriction invalid. The third and fourth criteria are closely
aligned. Narrow tailoring means that the restriction imposed is not
substantially broader than necessary to achieve the government's
interest. However, "the regulation will not be invalid simply because
a court concluded that the government's interest could be adequately
served by some less speech-restrictive alternative."25 In other words,
a narrowly tailored restriction does not require the government to
impose the least intrusive restriction possible. The case of Hill v.
Colorado illustrates the straightforward approach taken by the U.S.
Supreme Court when applying this test to government-imposed
restrictions on protest activity.26 In Hill, antiabortion protestors
challenged the constitutionality of a Colorado statute that made it
unlawful for "any person to 'knowingly approach' within eight feet of
any person, without that person's consent, 'for the purpose of passing
a lea?et or handbill to, displaying a sign to, or engaging in oral
protest, education or counseling with such other person," within 100
feet of the entrance to any health care facility.27 In declaring the
statute a valid time, place, and manner restriction, the Court held:

The Colorado Statute passes that test for three independent reasons.
First, it is not a "regulation of speech." Rather, it is a regulation
of the places where some speech may occur. Second, it was not adopted
"because of disagreement with the message it conveys." This conclusion
is supported not just by the Colorado court's interpretation of
legislative history, but more importantly by the State Supreme Court's
unequivocal holding that the statute's "restrictions apply equally to
all demonstrators, regardless of viewpoint, and the statutory language
makes no reference to the content of the speech." Third, the state's
interest in protecting access and privacy, and providing police with
clear guidelines, are unrelated to the content of the demonstrator's
speech. As we have repeatedly explained, government regulation of
expressive activity is "content neutral" if it is justi?ed without



reference to the content of regulated speech.28

The Court also held that the statute was narrowly tailored and left
open ample alternatives for communication, observing that it only
restricted the location where communication could take place, and
noted that no limitations were placed on the number, size, or content
of text or images portrayed on protestors' signs.29 "Under this
statute, absolutely no channel of communication is foreclosed. No
speaker is silenced. And no message is prohibited."30

Content-neutral regulation of speech means the restrictions are placed
on speech regardless of what the speaker has to say. Such
content-neutral regulations that interfere with what otherwise would
be First Amendment protected expression are examined under a balancing
test, comparing the state's interest in prohibiting the activity in
question to the level of interference with the speaker which is often
determined by looking at available avenues of communication.

Demonstration Zones
(c) Mark C. Ide

The undeniable and very serious concerns about safety and security at
public venues that attract large-scale protest activity have been
described by one court as follows: "We have come to a point where it
may be anticipated at…national security events, that some signi?cant
portion of demonstrators among those who want the closest proximity
to…participants, consider assault, even battery, part of the arsenal
of expression. And as a consequence, those responsible for safety must
plan for violence."31 Where it can be reasonably anticipated that an
event likely will attract threats from persons seeking to carry out
criminal acts to disrupt the proceedings and bring attention to
extremist political causes, law enforcement preparations commonly
include the proactive imposition of demonstration zones or security
zones as a means of providing some measure of physical security to the
event.

Both free-speech zones that designate restricted areas within which
protest activity may take place and speech-free zones that prohibit
protest activity from taking place within designated areas have been
employed and often in conjunction with each other.32 An analysis of
the relatively few cases concerning the legality of demonstration
zones re?ects that the challenged security measures were indisputably
content neutral and that there was no doubt as to the importance of
the government interest in maintaining security at special events,



such as political conventions.33 Accordingly, the decisions turn
predominantly on the resolution of whether the array of security
precautions were narrowly tailored to meet the security interest at
stake and whether those precautions left open ample alternative
avenues of communication.

In response to events surrounding the 1999 World Trade Organization
(WTO) conference in Seattle, a restricted zone was implemented by the
city in response to actual physical obstruction of the conference
venue, property damage, and other violent acts committed by
protestors.34 Under the city's emergency order, protestors were
completely barred from entering a designated restricted zone—in First
Amendment terms, a no-speech zone—that covered the convention site and
hotels where the WTO delegates were staying.35

The U.S. Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit found that the
restricted zone "was not a regulation of speech content, but rather
was 'a regulation of the places where some speech may occur.'"36 In
reaching that conclusion, the court applied the traditional time,
place, and manner analysis, ?nding both that 1) the order itself made
no reference to the content of speech and 2) the fact that the order
"predominantly affected protestors with anti-WTO views did not render
it content based."37 The court next determined that the measure was
narrowly tailored to serve the government's interest in maintaining
public order. "In the face of a violent riot, the City had a duty to
restore order and to ensure the safety of WTO delegates and the
residents of Seattle. The City also had an interest in seeing that the
WTO delegates had the opportunity to conduct their business at the
chosen venue for the conference; a city that failed to achieve this
interest would not soon have the chance to host another important
international meeting."38

The court noted that "a municipality is required to provide tangible
evidence that speech-restrictive regulations are necessary to advance
the proffered interest in public safety."39 Although the city was not
required to choose the least restrictive alternative, the court
indicated that an assessment of alternatives still can bear on the
reasonableness of the tailoring of the restriction and whether it is
narrowly tailored as required. "We have said that 'if there are
numerous and obvious less-burdensome alternatives to the restriction
on [protected] speech, that is certainly a relevant consideration.'"40

Finally, the court resolved what it described as a very dif?cult
question, in holding that ample alternative channels of communication
were available to the demonstrators outside the restricted zone.41 On



the one hand, the protestors were not permitted to protest directly in
the presence of the delegates they presumably sought to in?uence. On
the other hand, the protestors were able to demonstrate and express
their views immediately outside the restricted zone, including areas
directly across the street from WTO venues. Ultimately, the court
concluded that the protestors could reasonably expect their protest to
be visible and audible to delegates even if not as proximate as the
protestors might have liked. Citing the U.S. Supreme Court's holding
in Hill, the court concluded, "Appellants argue that they were
prevented from communicating with the WTO delegates at close range,
but there is no authority suggesting that protestors have an absolute
right to protest at any time and at any place, or in any manner of
their choosing."42

While the WTO case concerned a reactive response to actual civil
disorder, the government interest in maintaining security and order
can be adequately supported through observation and analysis of past
occurrences to identify tactics that might be used by violent
demonstrators at future events. In engaging in security preparation
and planning, any proactive restrictions imposed on protest activity
must be narrowly tailored to meet the anticipated threat and also must
leave open adequate alternative means for expression. In Service
Employee International Union 660 v. City of Los Angeles, the court
considered–nearly a month in advance of the event–proposed security
restrictions surrounding the 2000 Democratic National Convention in
Los Angeles.43 The Los Angeles police, in conjunction with the U.S.
Secret Service and other agencies, imposed a very large secured zone
that encompassed the convention facility and involved the closing of
several public streets. No protest activity would be permitted within
the secured zone. Outside the secured zone, a designated demonstration
zone was set up about 260 yards from the entrance to the convention
facility, where a platform, a sound system, and portable toilets were
provided to facilitate protest activity.44 In justifying the security
and demonstration zones, the government did not suggest that the
protestor's speech itself created a safety issue. Rather, the
government sought to safeguard against risks generally associated with
1) the presence of prominent people at the event, 2) the fact that the
convention was a real and symbolic target for terrorist activity, and
3) the fact that a large media concentration could encourage groups to
become violent to attract attention to their causes.45

The court found that the proposed security zone was not narrowly
tailored because it burdened more speech than was necessary.46 The
principal problem with the secured area was its size—it covered
approximately 185 acres of land— combined with its con?guration that



prevented anyone with any message from getting within several hundred
feet of the entrance to the venue where delegates would arrive and
depart. The court concluded that while there was no dispute that a
narrowly tailored zone is constitutionally permissible to ensure that
delegates can enter and exit the venue safely, the secured zone
covered much more area than necessary to serve that interest.47

The court also found that the demonstration zone was not an adequate
alternative for speech, rejecting, in part, the city's claim that
there would be a sight line to the convention facility, concluding,
instead, that the "distance ensure[d] that only those delegates with
the sharpest of eyesight and most acute hearing have any chance of
getting the message, that is, assuming that the 'sight line' is not
blocked during the convention."48 The court noted that whether a sight
line existed at all was a "questionable assumption" because a
10,000-person media area would lie directly between the demonstration
zone and the convention center entrance.49

In United for Peace and Justice v. City of New York, a group opposing
the war in Iraq applied, 3 weeks in advance, for a permit to authorize
a parade of up to 10,000 people to march in front of the United
Nations (UN) headquarters in New York City.50 The city refused to
allow the demonstrators to march in front of the UN as requested
because the police determined that they could not provide adequate
security for the event, even though the road where the march would
take place was six lanes wide and there would be almost 40 feet
between the marchers and the outer fence protecting the UN.51 The
city, however, did permit the marchers to conduct a large stationary
demonstration con?ned to Dag Hammarkjold Plaza, where the
demonstrators had intended to begin the parade.52

The U.S. District Court upheld the denial of the permit distinguishing
the requested event from other large-scale parades commonplace in New
York City.53 Important to the court's decision was testimony from the
police that detailed the rather disorganized nature of the proposed
march, with widely varying estimates of the number of participants and
no reliable contact information regarding the various participating
organizations. According to the police, past approved parade permits
typically involved regularly recurring events where applications were
submitted well in advance and contained speci? c details about the
number of participants. Further, in approved parades, there were
opportunities for meetings between the police and the organizers to
jointly discuss issues, such as the manner of protest, means of
formation, and spacing of demonstrators along the route.



The district court found that the restrictions imposed were not
substantially broader than necessary to achieve the city's interest in
public, participant, and of?cer safety.54 The Second Circuit Court of
Appeals af?rmed, ?nding that "short notice, lack of detail,
administrative convenience, and costs are always relevant
considerations in the fact-speci?c inquiry required in all cases of
this sort."55 The court cautioned that "these factors are not
talismanic justi?cations for the denial of parade permits" and
"[l]ikewise, simply offering an alternative of stationary
demonstration does not end the analysis."56

In Stauber v. City of New York, the court considered, inter alia, a
challenge to the New York City Police Department's practice of using
barricades or "pens" to contain and control demonstration activity.57
The pens, in this instance, were "metal interlocking barricades…in
which demonstrators were required [by police] to assemble" and from
which they were not permitted to leave, even to go to the bathroom.58
The court, ?nding that the pens policy violated the First Amendment
because it was not narrowly tailored, issued a preliminary injunction
against "unreasonably restricting access to and participation in
demonstrations through the use of pens."59 Although the city had a
legitimate interest in regulating the demonstrators to prevent
violence, the court held that completely enclosing demonstrators
within the pens and preventing their movement was not a suf? ciently
narrowly tailored speech regulation.60

Stauber contained an extensive factual record concerning how the pens
actually were used to essentially herd and very restrictively con?ne
persons who wanted to exercise their right to protest throughout the
duration of the protest. It should be noted, however, with a different
factual record before it, a court has observed that a "barricaded
enclosure for demonstrators… is a practical device used by the police
to protect those actively exercising their rights from those who would
prevent its exercise," such as counterdemonstrators.61

(c) Mark C. Ide

The legality of a demonstration zone imposed at the 2004 Democratic
National Convention was upheld by the U.S. Court of Appeals for the
First Circuit in Bl(a)ck Tea Society v. City of Boston.62 This event
was the ?rst national political convention to be held following the
September 11, 2001, terrorist attacks on New York's World Trade Center
that were launched from Boston's Logan Airport and was designated as a
national special security event, thereby placing the Secret Service
directly in charge of security.63 The Boston Police Department acted



in conjunction with the Secret Service to enforce two different
restrictive zones in the vicinity of the FleetCenter convention venue
located in downtown Boston. A so-called "hard security zone"
encompassed an area immediately surrounding the FleetCenter, and a
so-called "soft security zone" encompassed certain public streets
adjacent to the hard zone. The Secret Service restricted access within
the hard security zone to convention business only and no protestors
were permitted within that zone. The soft zone was controlled by the
city and remained open to the general public, including demonstrators
who were subject to certain permit and crowd-control measures.64 Among
these was the creation of a designated demonstration zone, the major
issue of contention in the case.65

The demonstration zone was described by a U.S. District Court judge as
follows based on an actual visit to the site:

The "designated demonstration zone" [DZ] is located in the soft
zone…[and] is a roughly rectangular space of approximately 26,000 to
28,000 square feet–very approximately 300 feet by 90 feet.… A written
description cannot begin to convey the ambiance of the DZ site as
experienced during the view. Most–at least two thirds of the DZ lies
under unused Green Line tracks [elevated train tracks].… It is a grim,
mean, and oppressive space whose ominous roof is supported by a forest
of girders that obstruct sight lines throughout as the tracks slope
downward towards the southern end.… The City is providing a sound
system and will allocate access to the stage itself through a
permitting system…. During the view, I observed that a person of
normal height could not carry a sign underneath it without lowering it
to head level or lower. If that were done, no one on the other side of
the girders would be able to see it once it was raised again beneath
the tracks.… The DZ is surrounded by two rows of concrete jersey
barriers. Atop each of the jersey barriers is an eight foot high chain
link fence. A tightly woven mesh fabric, designed to prevent liquids
and objects from being thrown through the fence, covers the outer
fence, limiting but not eliminating visibility. From the top of the
outer fence to the train tracks overhead, at an angle of approximately
forty-?ve degrees to horizontal is a looser mesh netting, designed to
prevent objects from being thrown at the delegates."66

Even though the district court found that the overall impression
created by the demonstration zone was "that of an internment camp," it
concluded that the design of the demonstration zone was narrowly
tailored "given the constraints of time, geography, and safety."67 In
reaching this conclusion, the court noted that the demonstration zone
was placed at a location suggested by the American Civil Liberties



Union and the National Lawyers Guild, counsel for the groups that
challenged the restrictions, and was the only available location
providing a "direct interface between demonstrators and the area where
delegates will enter and leave the FleetCenter."68 As it happened,
this location included some unfortunate geographic and structural
constraints, such as the sight-obstructing girders and low clearance
presented by the overhead tracks, that were not susceptible to timely
modi? cation by the government.
With respect to those features that were subject to modi?cation, such
as the barriers, multiple layers of fencing, mesh, and netting, the
court determined that each of these were adequately supported,
reasonable security precautions. The court's conclusion was based on
testimony from various law enforcement personnel's past experience at
comparable events, including the 2000 Democratic National Convention
in Los Angeles.

The double fence is reasonable in light of past experience in which
demonstrators have pushed over a single fence. A second fence may
prevent this altogether, or at least give police of?cers more time to
respond and protect the delegates. The liquid dispersion fabric is
reasonable in light of past experience in which demonstrators have
squirted liquids such as bleach or urine at delegates or police. The
overhead netting is reasonable in light of past experience in which
demonstrators have thrown objects over fences. The razor wire atop the
Green Line tracks…is reasonable in light of the possibility of
demonstrators climbing upon the tracks and using them as an access
point to breach the hard zone perimeter and/or rain objects on
delegates, media, or law enforcement personnel from above.69

In short, given the unique circumstances presented, there was "no way
to 'tweak' the DZ to improve the plaintiffs' free speech opportunities
without increasing a safety hazard."70

On appeal, the First Circuit af?rmed the decision of the district
court. While noting that the security measures at the convention
"dramatically limited the possibilities for communicative intercourse
between the demonstrators and the delegates...[and] imposed a
substantial burden on free expression," the court found that past
experiences with large demonstrations created a "quantum of 'threat'
evidence...suf?cient to allow the trier to weigh it in the balance."71
The court indicated that the question was not whether the government
can make use of past experience to justify security measures–it most
assuredly can–but the degree to which inferences drawn from past
experiences are plausible.



While a government agency charged with public safety responsibilities
ought not to turn a blind eye to past experience, it likewise ought
not to impose harsh burdens on the basis of isolated past events. And,
in striking this balance, trial courts should remember that heavier
burdens on speech must, in general, be justi?ed by more cogent
evidentiary predicates.72

The court said that unfounded speculation about potential violence
cannot justify an insuf?ciently tailored restriction on expression. On
the other hand, law enforcement of?cials may draw upon experiences of
other cities or entities that have hosted comparable events when
assessing the type of security measures necessary to police an
upcoming event. The reality that some demonstrators at other recent
large political events had engaged in acts, such as pushing over
fences and throwing objects over barricades, was deemed to be clearly
relevant to the safety risk posed to delegates at the 2004 Democratic
National Convention. Nevertheless, while not requiring a showing of
event-speci? c intelligence, the court found the lack of speci?c
information in the record about a risk of violence speci?c to the
event "troubling in light of the particularly stringent restrictions
that were imposed."73

The court also found that viable alternative means existed to enable
protestors to communicate their messages. The demonstration zone did
provide an opportunity for expression within the sight and sound of
the delegates, "albeit an imperfect one." Two other considerations
were deemed to be pertinent to the analysis and were described as
follows:

First, although the opportunity to interact directly with the body of
delegates by, say, moving among them and distributing literature,
would doubtless have facilitated the demonstrator's ability to reach
their intended audience, there is no constitutional requirement that
demonstrators be granted that sort of particularized access. Second,
we think that the appellants' argument greatly underestimates the
nature of modern communications. At a high pro?le event, such as the
convention, messages expressed beyond the ?rsthand sight and sound of
the delegates nonetheless has the propensity to reach the delegates
through television, radio, the press, the Internet and other
outlets.74

Thus, on balance, the importance of providing demonstrators with some
measure of physical connection to an event venue, such as relatively
proximate line-of-sight access, may be lessened where there are other
available outlets for effective communication.
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Conclusion
It has been said that "the greater the importance of safeguarding the
community from incitements to the overthrow of institutions by force
and violence, the more imperative is the need to preserve inviolate
the constitutional rights of free speech, free press and free assembly
in order to maintain the opportunity for political discussion, to the
end that that government may be responsive to the will of the people
and that changes, if desired, may be obtained by peaceful means."75
Freedom of expression, especially the expression of political views,
ranks near the top of the hierarchy of constitutional rights.76
Despite the importance of that right, the protections of the First
Amendment are not without limits. Reasonable restrictions as to the
time, place, and manner of speech in a public forum are permissible
provided those restrictions are justi?ed without reference to content,
are narrowly tailored to serve a signi?cant government interest, and
leave open ample alternative channels for communication of the
protestors' message.

No one can seriously dispute that the government has a signi?cant
interest in maintaining public order; indeed, this is a core duty that
the government owes its citizens. Security measures may inevitably
require the imposition of restrictions on large numbers of peaceful
protestors to effectively address the threat posed by a violent few
among them. Courts have recognized this inherent dilemma and that the
public interest cuts both ways. Freedom of expression is vital to the
health of democracy but making public safety a reality and ensuring
that important political and social events are able to proceed
normally also are valuable.77 While a case-by-case determination must
be made in consideration of the unique geographic, logistical, and
security challenges posed by an actual event, a safety net is cast too
broadly if it restricts protest activity unduly in too large of an
area and, thus, is not narrowly tailored. However, courts generally
will not strike down government action for failure to leave open ample
channels of communication unless the government action will foreclose
an entire medium of public expression across the landscape of a
particular community or setting. A time, place, or manner restriction
does not violate the First Amendment simply because there is some
imaginable alternative that might have been less burdensome on speech.
The U.S. Supreme Court has instructed that the First Amendment does
not require that individuals retain the most effective means of
communication, only that individuals retain the ability to communicate
effectively.78
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Law enforcement officers of other than federal jurisdiction who are
interested in this article should consult their legal advisors. Some
police procedures ruled permissible under federal constitutional law
are of questionable legality under state law or are not permitted at
all.


